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City Manager’s Report 
This year in the life of the City of Dover 
has been marked by stability through some 
major strides in several significant problem 
areas. In the last annual report I talked about 
problems of the city dealing with the United 
States Environmental Protection Agency and 
the environmental issues of a new 
treatment plant and the Tolend Road 
hazardous waste landfill site clean-up. | am 
pleased to report that after extensive negotia- 
tions with EPA, we have averted going to 
court and reached agreement through the 
development and execution of a Consent 
Decree. This agreement provides for a 
compliance schedule for meeting the re- 
quirements of the Clean Water Act. What it 
really means is the city must have a new 
sewage treatment plant (secondary treat- 
ment process) constructed and operating by 
1992. The project will cost more than 
$15,000,000. with 75% federal, 20% state, 
and 5% local money. 
The past year also saw the active begin- 

ning of the process to clean-up the 
hazardous waste landfill on Tolend Road. 
This is a monumental project in both cost 
and scope. It involves bringing all the various 
industries and other parties connected with 
the landfill t er to form a group to work 
with EPA and the State of New Hampshire 
in order to develop the clean-up alternatives 
and procede with the project. Substantial 
effort will continue into the “coming year to 
resolve this major Dover problem. 

A significant topic of concern for many 
Dover residents for the last several years has 
been the rapid rate of growth the city has 
been experiencing, especially in residential 
development. Proposals and 
approvals for multifamily complexes and 
single family subdivisions have brought 
hundreds of new living units into the city. 
This has been a particular problem for Dover 
because of an outdated Master Plan, and a 
scarcity of infrastructure in key places to 
accomodate the growth. Special emphasis - 
was placed on dealing with the growth issue. 
These efforts included: restructuring plan- 
ning dept. and planning board ordinanées 
and regulations to control the approval 
Process; providing the staff time needed to 
Properly review proposals; development of a 
growth management ordinance (so-called 
“moratorium”) to allow time for revision of 
the Master Plan; and beginning the process 
of revising the city’s Master Plan. The Master 
Plan revision process was most notably 
started by the work of the “1990 committee” 
whose citizen workers researched and dis- 
cussed the future direction of the city. 

Of particular note this past year was the 
announcement that Liberty Mutual In- 
surance Company would be establishing a 
major office installation on Sixth Street at the 
tumpike connector. This was a welcomed 
announcement after many months of dis- 
cussion with company representatives in 
order to have the company settle in Dover. 
The development will bring several thousand 
jobs, substantial addition to the city’s tax base 
with the new buildings, and help to attract 
other quality commercial/industrial develop- 
ments. 

Finally, there have also been many internal 
changes within the city organization which all 
help to improve the quality of service delivery 
to you--the Dover citizen. My efforts and the 
efforts of the many dedicated city employees 
are to serve the citizens in the best way we 
can. I hope that we have been able to do 
something for you or make your life in Dover 
just a little better in this past year. 

City Clerk’s 
Annual Report 

ing and Termination Statements are also 
done in this office. 
ELECTIONS 

The 

Returns of Birth, Death, and Marriages 
occuring in the City during this period were 
recorded and tabulated as follows: 

duly 85- duly 86 
June 86- June 87 

BIRTHS 951 849 
DEATHS 345 403 
MARRIAGES 237 286 

Police Department 
GENERAL ACTIVITY 

Telephone calls to the Communication 
Center in 1986 totaled 167,570, as well as 
479,251 radio transmissions. Additionally, 
requests on the State Telecommunications 
Systern totaled 109,527. Calls for service 
requiring the assignment of a police officer 
to conduct an investigation or provide a 
police service totaled 23,626. 

Unprecedented growth in the City of 
Dover has challenged the Police Depart- 
ment's efforts to control an increasing crime 
rate, fulfill public demands for police service, 
and impact the availability of illegal drugs. Six 
percent (6%) of the citizen requests for 
service in 1986 could not be answered. In 
many other cases, the response by police 
had to be significantly delayed. 
CRIME RATE 

Part I, or more serious crimes, totaled 
1,077 and Part Il, or less serious crimes, 
totaled 2,319. Arrests’ by the Dover Police 
reached 1,547, resulting in the recovery of 
$114,620 in stolen property. Arrests for sales 
of controlled drugs totaled 38 in 1986, 
resulting in total drug seizures amounting to 

600. Total cases presented to the 
Dover District Court in 1986 totaled 4,632, 
resulting in 826 trials. 

The total of 3,396 crimes reported in 1986 
represents a six percent (6%) increase over 
1985. Arrests in 1986 were up by eight 
percent (8%). The penalties imposed by the 
Dover District Court were up substantially in 
every category. For example, the $212,832 
in fines imposed represents an increase of 
twenty-four percent (24%) over 1985. Sex 
offenses and drug related criminal investiga- 
tions have required a significant commitment 
of departmental resources. The Sexual 
Assault Investigation Team had a total 
caseload of 129 during 1986. 

During 1986, the Dover Police Special 
Investigations Bureau conducted a variety of 
intensive drug investigations that, although 
time consuming, achieved a_ substantial 
degree of success. In addition to the arrests 
and drug seizures mentioned, the Dover 
Police Department seized four (4) vehicles 
and $21,700 in cash that were associated 
with ns dealing in the drug business. 
P. 'G AND Cc 

In 1986, 8,543 parking tickets were issued 
resulting in revenue in the amount of 
$39,357. Fiscal year revenue (07/01/86 to 
06/30/87) reached $89,930 far exceeding 
projected revenue. Additionally, 7,490 vehi- 
cles were stopped in 1986 resulting in 2,779 
motor vehicle summonses. Of these, 1,034 
were for excessive speed violations. Addition- 
ally, 216 arrests were made for while 
intoxicated. Traffic accidents . for. 1986 
totaled 1,045 with 330 of these being 
investigative, or more serious accidents. 
4 Residential Bas Sot x pnd 
evelopment impacted the City and the 
Department in a variety of ways. One of the 
most obvious and significant aspects of this 
growth has been the resulting increase in 
traffic. Although moving violations increased 
in 1986 by fifteen percent (15%), traffic 
accidents in Dover still increased by’ five 

cars and the level of congestion is also 
apparent in the pressure it puts on available 
parking. Parking tickets increased by sixteen 
percent (16%) and revenue collected in- 

by fifteen percent (15%). Late in 
1986, the Dover Police Department found 
it necessary to institute a Parking Enforce- 
ment Officer m in the downtown area. 
The résults indicate that this increased 
enforcement effort is abundantly successful, 
along with the installation of new master 
parking meters and an improved fine 
schedule. 
ADMINISTRATION 

The Dover Police Department conducted 
a variety of programs in 1986. These 
programs included the Third Annual Flat 
Foot Road Race which saw 190 runners 
complete the four mile course, the Annual 
Christmas Basket Program which resulted in 
210 families receiving a food basket from an 
off-duty officer or other volunteer, the 
participation with the Dover Lodge of Elks 
in conducting Student Government Day. On 
the other hand, due to ever increasing 
caseload, a number of programs that had 
been held during past years were cancelled. 
These included the Dover Police Youth 
Camp, Hunter Safety Program, and a 
number of elementary grade school pro- 
grams. 

Training in 1986 included the On Call Roll 
Call Program, as well as a variety of In- 
Service Training classes and schools. This 
training was specifically designed to increase 
the proficiency and effectiveness of the 
Department in key areas such as Sex Crimes, 
Accident, and Drug Investigation. Addition- 
ally, supervisory and management training 
was included due to increased personnel 
demands placed on the Police Department 
as a result of growth. During 1986, two 
officers received their Associate degrees, six 
officers continued working toward Bachelor 
degrees, and two ranking members of the 
Police Department received Masters degrees 
in Public Administration. 

The department purchased and put on 
line an advanced computer system that has 
greatly increased our capabilities in several 
critical areas, including the dispatch and 
assignment of personnel, maintenance and 
upkeep of records and criminal histories, 
‘word processing of correspondence and 
investigative reports, and the maintenance of 
crime statistics as required by law. 

In 1986, the Dover Police Department 
began taking the first steps toward National 
Accreditation. This effort involves bringing 
the Department into compliance with 944 
“Standards” established by an independent 
non-profit Commission on Accreditation for 
Law Enforecment Agencies. These Stan- 
dards are directed primarily at minimizing 
liability in key risk areas and are considered 
the state-of-the-art in the professional opera- 
tion and management of a Police Depart- 
ment. The Department expects to complete 
the process and undergo an on. sight 
inspection by commission representatives 
late in 1987. 

The Police Department continued its 
longstanding practice of thoroughly and 
aggressively investigating the circumstances 
associated with citizen complaints made 
against the agency or its employees, to 
ensure that the best possible police service 
is provided and potential misunderstandings 
are resolved. Complaints are accepted in 
person, through the mail, or by telephone. 

In summary, 1986 proved to be a 
challenging year for the Police Department 
as we were confronted with substantial 
increases in demands for police services. 
However, with the combined and cooperat- 
ive efforts of the members of the Police 
Department, the City Manager, and the City 
Council, several improvements in equipment 
and procedures were made, and increased 
levels of staffing were approved. All available 
information indicates there will be continued 
growth within the City. We look forward to 
the continued challenge and expect that we 
will be able to respond to problems and 
concerns of the citizens of Dover through the 
continued cooperative efforts of all segrrients 
of City government. 

Bureau of 
Fire Prevention 

Fiscal year 1986/87 has been an extreme- 
ly active period for the Bureau of Fire 

percent (5%): The increase in the number of \ Prevention. Several goals and objectives 
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were outlined within the City budget with 
strong emphasis by the Bureau forsim- 
plementation. Public fire safety prog?&ims, 
code enforcement, school fire prevention 
Programs, increased public awareness 
towards fire, comprehensive fire investiga- 
tions, comprehensive fire inspections and 
timely spot inspections were outlined as the 
-main objectives. Instituting administrative 
programs to meet the noted objectives was 
difficult due to the serious lack of personnel. 
The tremendous increase in: buildin activity 
added significantly to the inability of present 
personnel to cope with the increased 
workload. Reasonable efficiency was and still 
is extremely difficult to maintain. 

The educational programs as highlighted 
by the Bureau of Fire Prevention were 
emphasized over the past year. “Pluggie” the 
fire hydrant robot was delivered and utilized 
most effectively as a valuable tool in teaching 
fire safety awareness, It has been learned that 
fire awareness is the main ingredient now 
lacking in positive behavioral programs. 
Learning about the speed of fire and smoke 
travel creates conditions whereby the student 
may plan safe steps to saving one’s life. 

Fire safety instruction has not emphasized 
awareness to the degree that is necessary. 
With “Pluggie,” “Learn Not To Burn,” 
evacuation classes, fire extinguisher classes 
and general safety seminars, the Bureau has 
been able to educate individuals about fire 
awareness much more efficiently. With the 
addition of more personnel, more effective 
education would take place whereby one 
may reasonably assume that unnecessary fire 
loss ‘statistics would decrease. 

The technological advances in the fire 
protection industry continued to provide 
higher levels of life safety at reduced costs. 
The Wentworth-Douglass Hospital ex- 
pansion is an excellent example whereby 
new technology has provided lower con- 
struction costs through additional code 
modifications. Through the use of new fast 
response sprinklers, the hospital has been 
able to provide excellent life saftey protection 
from fire and still downgrade existing con- 
struction requirements. 

The sprinkler program in Dover continues 
to rapidly grow. Dover has provided 
leadership to municipalities and organiza- 
tions such as New England Building Officials; 
Dover Rotary; Holyoke, MA; American Fire 
Sprinkler Association; New England Fire 
Marshals; Amesbury, MA; Pease Air Force 
Base; Merrimack, NH; North Conway, NH; 
New England Chiefs Conference; NH State 
Fire Marshal’s Office; NH Alarm Association; 
Denron Plumbing; North Andover, MA; and 
the University of Massachusetts. 

This list does not include all the inquiries 
we have received or assistance we have given 
from Canada to Florida and Virginia to 
California. 

The influx of sprinkler activity has 
generated interest within many areas of our 
community. WOKQ radio station provided 
an indepth interview on “Reporters File” 
relative to Dover’s program. The Dover High 
School is including sprinklers during renova- 
tions for the new Vocational Center and the 
two new modular classrooms are 
sprinklered. 

It is becoming quite obvious that our 
sprinkler program has generated fire safety 
interest throughout the community and 
region. It is thought that increased fire 
awarenes in E.D.I.T.H., smoke detectors, fire 
alarm systems, “Learn Not To Burn” and 
chimney inspections are a result of the 
constant attention provided by our sprinkler 
ordinance. 

The enforcement aspect of the Bureau of 
Fire Prevention: has continued to play an 
important part in providing acceptable levels 
of safety for our citizens. Several successful 
legal remedies have been accomplished 
through the use of prudent 'and responsible 
enforcement. The Bureau’s success rate with 
proseexion in this field stands as a leader 
‘or other communities. 
Through the utilization of enforcement, 

vandalism to fire alarm equipment and 
malicious false alarms has decreased 
markedly. Hopefully, this program will have 
a greater impact on fire protection systems 
being maintained within apartment buildings. 
Perhaps a retrofit sprinkler ordinance is 
needed so as to procure greater safety to life 
than that now experienced. It is certainly 
obvious that increased activity in education, 
engineering and enforcement provides the 
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citizens with greater awareness towards fire. 
In* order to provide a responsible fire 
prevention program for the community, 
increased levels of staffing should be con- 
sidered. 

The influx of tremendous building activity 
has placed serious burdens on the abilities 
of present staff to maintain acceptable 
services to the community. Hopefully, the 
City may remedy this problem so that the 
Bureau may maintain its aggressiveness and 
rofessional attitude in order to lower our 
ire loss statistics. 
Bureau of Fire Prevention 
Fire Prevention abe For Fiscal 

\ 1986/87 
General Inspections 1182 
Evacuation Classes 6 
Hydrant Flow Tests 4 
Fire Drills 3 
Oil Burner Inspections 9 
Sprinkler Flow Tests 57 
Building Permit Sign-Offs 206 
Certificate of Occupancy 83 
Chimney Inspections 9 
Wood Stove Inspections 7 
Blasting Permits 18 
Day Care Inspections 1) 

Fire and Rescue 

During this twelve month period, the Fire 
& Rescue Service responded to 2942 calls 
for service. This figure includes 1806 engine 
company responses and 1136 ambulance 
responses. A portion of these calis relate to 
one of our primary emphasis, public relations 
and inspections. Personnel conducted in- 
spections for various businesses and oc- 
cupancies throughout the City and 
presented classes on first aid techniques, fire 
safety, use of fire equipment and educational 
programs for organizations, businesses, 
school age and kindergarten children as well. 
You should note that the statistics indicate 
an increase in engine company response of 
2.4% (1985/86 - 1763 incidents: 1986/87 
- 1806 incidents) and emergency medical aid 
calls decreased by 1.8% (1985/86 - 1157 
incidents; 1986/87 - 1136 incidents) result- 

_ing in an increase of activities by .75% 
overall. eras 

Considering the present growth of the 
City’s population, we are pleased to see the 
relatively small increase in activities. We feel ’ 
this minimal increase can be attributed to the 
three areas of concern that we addressed in 
last year’s Annual Report; (1) More indepth 
training and acquisition of specialized equip- 
ment. (2) Enforcement of standards and 
codes. (3) Fire safety education. 

In addition, I feel two areas played a 
significant role for this minimal increase. 
First, the months of hard work that went into 
these objectives is now evidenced by the 
quality of the goals. Along with the excellent 
effort of the personnel, the Council was able 
to realize how important these items are to 
continued good service by our department. 
Secondly, the Council is cognizant of the 
excellent job we are doing in providing day 
to day fire protection and emergency 
medical service to the residents of the City 
of Dover. If we can continue to work together 
and maintain this high level of service, we will 
find the City government and the community 
supportive in providing the resources we 
need as a department to accomplish our 
goals in the future. 

Five Largest Losses in 1986/87 

Estimated 
Dollar . 
Loss 

17-19 Ham Street Residential $182,000 
32 Dover Point Road Commercial 101,000 

Fire ‘ 
Casualties 1981 1982 1983 1983/84 1984/85 1985/86 posticornnchat te de oni ines pas ean pete ss Roe 

1 0 

1983/84 

1 0 0 
DEPARTMENT RESPONSE BY MONTH 

1982/83 

40 Grove Street Residential 30,000 
37 Chestnut Street | Commercial 10,000 
247 Central Avenue Residential 5,000 

The merging of the Emergency Manage- 
ment Office with our department has been 
relatively smooth; however, a great deal of 
time and effort was necessary to ensure this 
transition. Although we have not completed 
all the projects, this merger has provided the 
City with a substantial savings. The present 
projects, which basically deal with com- 
munications equipment and salaries, will 
provide the City with equipment and salaries 
of approximately $100,000 at no cost other 
than routine paperwork and substantial time 
spent formulating the Host Plan and City of 
Dover Disaster Plan. Although it has been 
extremely time consuming at times, the 
benefits derived from this merger certainly 
out number the problems. One specific 
objective was to return to the Red Cross the 
responsibilities that for the past few years had 
been gradually taken away from them. This 
has been particularly grati ng due not only 
to the Red Cross fulfilling these 
responsibilities in an admirable manner but 
also by working together and sharing 
responsibilities. 

In closing, I would like to take this 
opportunity to express my appreciation to 
you, the City of Dover Council members and 
various City departments for continued 
support and assistance, without which the 
accomplishments set forth would not have 
been possible. Also, the significant steps to 
improve the quality and quantity of service 
were accomplished with the continuing hard 
work of our department’s personnel. The 
dedicated service of our line personnel and 
the adminsitrative staff is recognized to be 
the foundation on which we hve been able 
to expand Fire & Rescue Services to the 
citizens of our City and I thank them for their 
efforts and support. 

Emergency Medical 
Services 

Once again, the objective of the EMS 
Division is to provide top quality emergency 
medical service to the citizens of Dover, This 
objective is reached through extensive train- 
ing programs and continual updating and 
advancement of our certifications and equip- 
ment. 

For the second year in a row, the number 
of personnel certified as EOA and MAST 
providers has increased and also the number 
of personnel certified as BLS-CPR Instruc- 
tors. The department currently has two CPR 
Instructor-Trainers with 11 BLS-CPR In- 
structors and also one EQOA Instructor. 
Currently, 91% of our personnel are EMT- 
Acertified with 39% EMT-EOA certified. Due 
to a recent change in the requirements for 
EMT-A certification, 100% of our EMT 
personnel are MAST certified. 

The EMS Division along with Wentworth- 
Douglass Hospital established and initiated 
the EMI -Defibrillation Protocols and courses 
and are now using the two Physio-Control 
Life Pak 5 Monitors. purchased by the 
department. 

Investigation into the possibility of advanc- 
ing our certification level to EMT-I has begun 
with 11 personnel expressing interest in the 
course. It is hoped that this training can be 
done in conjunction with Wentworth- 
Douglass Hospital along the same guidelines 
as the EMT-D classes were given. 

The ambulance service responded to a 
total of 1136 reported emergency medical 
aid calls in the past year. Our crews 
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attended to 1089 patients, of which 836 
were transported to local hospitals. Of the 
1089 patients, 330 were involved in motor 
vehicle accidents. A total of 403 patients 
were trauma injuries, 110 were cardiac 
patients and 288 patients were in the 
“other’’ category. Advanced Life Support 
training, i.e, EOA, MAST, Cardiac 
Monitor and/or defibrillation was _ in- 
stituted on 27 calls. This low number is due 
to only having EMT-D for a small portion 
of the year. We received mutual aid on 7 
occasions, gave it. 22 times and collected 
$39,557.18 for ambulance service. 

During 1986/87, the Dover Fire & 
Rescue Service participated in three mass 
casualty drills, one in Rochester, one in 
Durham and one at New Castle Coast 
Guard Station. The department put on a 
simulated motor vehicle accident in con- 
junction with the Dover Police Depart- 
ment in order to demonstrate for the 
SADD chapter at the Dover High School 
what actually takes place during a motor 
vehicle accident. Two individuals were 
placed in the vehicles with one person in 
need of extrication. During the exercise, 
the use of the Hurst tool was de- 
monstrated. 

This year department personnel also 
took part in a water survival test given by 
the personnel at the Dover Indoor Pool. 
This test enabled us to identify those 
personnel more adept at working in the 
water, i.e., water rescues, ice rescue, etc. 
This also assisted us in identifying those 
personnel more at ease in utilizing the ice 
rescue suit and training those who needed 
to improve their swimming skills. 

Special thanks should also go to the 
Manager, City Council and Local 1312 for 
their support for providing all personnel 
with the opportunity to receive the 
hepatitis B vaccine. You may be wonder- 
ing why we were concerned about the 
amount of risk of contacting hepatitis B 
virus. To put this into perspective, com- 
pare the risk of a pre-hospital provider of 
EMS contacting AIDS to that of contract- 
ing hepatitis B virus. To this date, there 
has not been one documented case of a 
provider of pre-hospital emergency 
medical care contracting the AIDS virus 
from a patient. However, a 
seroepidemiologic survey of 87 EMT’s and 
Paramedics from the emergency medical 
service in the City of Boston revealed 18 
percent tested positive for the hepatitis B 
virus. 

Division Of 
Operations & Training 
As pointed out last year, the Division of 
Operations and Training was making an 
effort to improve one of its weakest areas, 
record keeping. Although the changes in- 
stituted this past year produced the highest 
training year in our history (as predicted in 
the 85/86 Annual Report), it still did not 
reflect the true training hours of our 
department. A combination of mis- 
understanding and misinterpretation re- 
porting personnel and the lack of an 
appropriate amount of administrative 
personnel for an effective follow-up has lead 
to this lower than expected result. 
The Division of Operations & Training will 
continue to improve its record keeping 
process and will strive through the budgeting 
process to improve the administrative func- 
tions. 

The following is some statistical information 
on training hours, special courses and 
projects completed in this fiscal year: 

(next column) 

Welfare Department- 
July 1,1986-June 30, 1987 
Seventy-three families received assistance. 
These. families represented 234 persons. 
Single people aided numbered forty-five. 
Nine adults were in placement for board and 
care. Six cases, received aid with medical 
only.. There were five burials. Four delayed 
bills for Old Age Assistance adjustments were 
paid. Since Jan. 1986 this office was not 
responsible for OAA cases, however adjust- 
ments appeared for changes due before 
change of liability. 

Day 
Train. 
Hrs. 

“A” Shift 2,310 
“B” Shift 1,543 
“C” Shift 2,678 
“D” Shift 2,669 

Totals 9,200 

155 4,134 

614 13,597 

1,310 

3,783 

1985/86 1986/87 

11,954 13,597 
1985/86 1986/87 

Avg. Hrs/Yr/Man 300 340 

Over 200 civilians received CPR training 
from a select group of Firefighters and 
Officers. 

Total Hours 

SPECIAL PROJECTS 

Hose Testing 
Pump Service Test 
Aerial Ladder Testing 
Ground Ladder Evaluation 
Apparatus Maintenance 
V.P. Bush visit - WDH 
Hazardous Material Tool Kit 
Personal Alert Devices 
Sound Testing for Hearing Levels 
Carbon Monoxide Level Testing 
Mutual Aid Agreement for County Buildings 
Incident Command Systems (ICS) 

EXAMINATIONS 

Department Entrance Exams 
Engineers Exam 
Physical Fitness Evaluations 
Dept. Written & Officers 
Evaluation Process 
Dept. Swim Evaluation 
Hiring Exam for Clerk Typist 

SPECIAL COURSES 

Computers in the Fire Service 
Decontamination Class 
Officer Training — State Forestry Laws 
Air Boat Demonstration 
Aerial Ladder Classes 
Radiological Monitoring Course 
Inspection and Codes Program 
Recruit School 
Fire Ground Hydraulics 

COMMUNITY ASSISTS 

S.C.B.A. Class — Sewer Treatment Plant 
Aerial Ladder Class for Newington F.D. 
Kids Fair — Westwood Circle 
Career Days 
Classes to Local Businesses 
CPR to the Public 
Dover Football League 

_ Building Burns 
Station Tours 
Assistance to Area Fire Depts. 

Health Department 

The Health Department received 104 
complaints, made 366 Inspections (Foster 
Homes, DayCare, Restaurants Residences 
etc..) and travelled 2,456 miles performing 
a variety of duties. 

October 30, 1987 
ASSESSMENTS 

Property Assessments $423,800,081 
Trailers 5,723,905 

Total Assessments $429,523,986 
Less Elderly & 
Blind Exemptions 3,254,500 
Total Net Assessed Value $426,269,486 

TAX 
Real Estate $15,602,241.61 
Trailers 212,356.88 
Bank Stock 1,815.10 

Gross Tax $15,816,413.59 
Less Veterans Exemptions 111,806.96 

Net Tax $15,704,606.63 



Encumbrances Variance 
dune 30, favorable 

Budget Actual 1987 (unfavorable) 

Revenues: 
Taxes $15,877,268 15,841,577 ~ (35,691) 
Licenses and 
pete 1,234,250 1,623,137 — 388,887 

and 
forfeits 230,300 158,102 _ (72,198) 
Use of property 
and money 382,050 441,826 = 59,776 
Inter- 

1,045,511 1,058,518 ~ 13,007 
~ Current service 

charges 416,350 531,186 _ 114,836 
Education in- 
cluding state 
and federal grants 1,814,800 1,837,276 _ 22,476 
Other revenue 50,500 78,921 _ 28,421 

Total 
revenues 21,051,029 21,570,543 _ 519,514 

Expenditures and 
encumbrances: 

General 

"iar caaacl 41,600 41,908 (308) 

department 109,000 109,045 — (45) 
Finance 
department 200,076 183,455 6,424 10,197 
Tax collection 71,742 69,348 1,837 557 

oman 72,439 71,789 244 406 
clerk 63,529 65,493 — (1,964) 

Elections 13,354 9,782 — 3,572 

> 26,800 35,143 _— (8,343) 
Insurance and 

t 980,029 991,735 — (11,706) 
Public 
en 153,945 161,553 36 (7,644) 

Total general 
government 1,732,514 1,739,251 8,541 (15,278) 

Public safety: 

1,595,310 1,573,486 9,814 12,010 

60,000 32,787 — 27,213 

1,281,813 1,244,506 7,430 29,877 
4,525 519 _ 4,006 

73,106 

2,373 

bridges 1,522,157 1,532,863 (18,320) 
Engineering 128,52 120, 7,834 

169,771 184,781 —- (15,010) 
Snow removal 108, 107,315 — 685 
Storm drains 89,100 77,171 1,000 ae 

5,862 

3,169 

Statement of Revenues, Expenditures and Encumbrances-- Budget and Actual--General Fund--Budget Basis 
Year ended June 30, 1987 

Encumbrances Variance 
June 30, favorable 

Budget Actual 1987 (unfavorable) 

Total community 
services 294,792 ___ 280,415 66 _ 14,311 

Human services: 
Education 10,278,048 10,023,379 252,702 1,967 
Health 
department 10,867 10,740 — 127 
Welfare 
department 212,797 96,622 — 116,175 
District court 36,137 35,447 32 658 
Youth 

resources = 83,540 80,089 110 38a 
Total human 
services ; 10,621,389 10,246,277 252,844 122,268 

Debt service _1,788,323 __1,693,269 __ 44,780 50,274 
Inter- “ 
governmental 1,314,951 1,314,951 os os 

Total expend- 
itures and 
encumbrances 21,736,029 21,115,305 337,053 283,671 
Excess (def- 
iciency) of 
revenues 

expenditures (685,000) _455,238 (337,053) __ 803,185 
Other financing 
sources--budgeted 

utilization of 

fund balance __685,000 ie iis (685,000) 
Excess of 
revenues and 
other sources 
over 
expenditures 
and other uses $ — 

Fiscal 1987 began with both the staff and 
the public subjected to all the problems 
associated with the renovation of an old 
building: noise, dust, confusion and disrup- 
tion. Fortunately, before the year was half 
over some of the benefits that were to result 
from a year of turmoil became evident and 
began to be enjoyed. The new light fixtures 
provided adequate and glare-free light for 

. reading, and handsome new lamps lighted 
the exterior from dusk until dawn. All rooms 
were carpeted and received a coat of off- 
white paint, presenting a fresh and unified 
look to interior spaces. The elevator, 
declared operational in January, was soon 
being used by wheelchair-bound and other 
physically impaired people who had 
previously not been able to reach the adult 
areas. The skeptics who questioned the need 
for handicapped access were quickly proven 
wrong. An attic exhaust fan proved its worth 
as it drew cool air through the building when 
the weather turned warm. The refurbished 
Lecture Hall, with its adjoining kitchenette, 
was used and appreciated by numerous civic 
groups, and.a new telephone system im- 
proved the use of the Library’s incoming 
lines and provided an internal communica- 
tions system. 

Normal library operations were main- 
tained despite the problems caused by the 
renovations, with circulation increasing to 
another all-time high of 205,909 items. 
Additions to the collection numbered 6,354, 
while 3,615 items were withdrawn. The 
paperback book collection, which has be- 
come an increasingly important part of the 
Library’s resources, was inventoried and 
counted for the first time and is now reflected 
in the total holdings of 73,357 volumes. The 
phonograph record collection was discon- 
tinued, with the exception of a few special 
areas, as the disks had proven too fragile and 
easily damaged to be useful and cost- 
effective in a lending collection. At the same 
time a new service was begun with the 
purchase of 150 “books on _ tape” 
audiocassettes, which immediately proved 
their worth and popularity. 

The children’s program continued to grow 
during very trying times for both the public 
and staff, for while they had to suffer with 

455,238 

Report of the Dover Public Library for 1986-1987 

(337,053) 118,185 

all the problems of the renovation, there will 
be no enlargement or improvements to the 
Children’s Room until the implementation of 
Phase 2 (Addition) of the Library’s “Master 
Plan.” Circulation broke records when over 
850 items were checked out in a single day, 
monthly totals soared, and the annual count 
reached 83,075, a 7.6% increase over 1986 
and an 83% increase over the past ten years. 
The summer reading program saw 
enthusiastic youngsters reading 5,517 books, 
up 46% over last year. Conditions did not 
permit resumption of story hours until 
March, when they were welcomed: with joy 
by both children and parents alike. y 

During the year we received the generous 
support of the community. The Dover Lions 
Club provided funds for an expanded large- 
print book collection and presented the 
Library with a VTEK video enhancer for the 
visually impaired. The Pioneer Garden Club 
decorated the building for Christmas, and 
numerous donations were received for 
memorial books. The Friends of the Library 
again gave invaluable assistance, presenting 
programs, hosting the annual Holiday Open 
House, and working many hours for the 
good of the Library. 

formal volunteer program was begun 
this year, and the response was excellent. 
The hundreds of hours donated by the 
volunteers to the myriad of behind the 
scenes tasks has done much to insure the 
smooth flow of library operations. ; 
A necessary but unfortunate addition to 

the Library was the installation of theft 
detection gates. The record of losses because 
of unauthorized taking made it imperative 
that action be taken to protect the Library’s 
resources. ‘ 

With Dover’s Carnegie Building made safe 
and attractive, the City Council provided 
funds for the drawing up of detailed plans 
and specifications for the library addition 
called for in Phase 2 of the “Master Plan,” 
and the year ended with construction 
documents in hand. The Board of Trustees 
has offered support and inspiration to a staff 
that is hardworking, loyal and dedicated. All 
look forward to being able to provide the best 
library service possible to the people of 
Dover in a facility that is large enough to 
serve the needs of the city. = 
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receivable 
(note 3) 

Accounts 
receivable 

Unbilled revenue 
Note receivable 
Due from federal 

and state 
governments 
(note 4) | 

Due from other 

Inventories 
Prepaid expenses 

and other 
assets i 

Property, plant 
and equipment 
(note 5) 

Amounts to be 
provided for 
retirement of 
general 
obligations 

Amounts available 
in debt service 
funds 

Liabilities 

liabilities 
Com-: . 

pensated 
absences 

_ > Other 
Unredeemed bond 

principal and 
interest 

Deferred revenue 
~ (note 3) 
Due to other 

funds fun 
Bonds payable 

(note 6) 
er 

liabilities 

Total 
liabilities 

Fund Equity 

Contributed 
capital 

Retained earnings 
(deficit): 

Appropriate: 
for workers’ 
compen- 
sation 
claims 

- Unappropriated 
Fund balances 

Reserved for: 
Encum- 
brances 
Inventory 
Debt service 
Endowments: 

Designed for 
subsequent 

years : 
expenditures 

Undesignated 

Total fund 

equity 

Total 

Cash $352,935 _~ 

funds 318,061 

Total $9,923,549 231,378 259,537 

113,683 — _ 

8,639,920 77,768 92,388 

ade bt 

Governmental Fund Types 

Special Debt 

revenue service 

92,388 

General 

7,400,000 _ nar 

1,556,918 at = 

245,322 

— 128,024 — 

79,448 167,149 
23,906 

50,313 = = 

$504,512 27,078 _ 

170,718 — _ 
816,236 2,554 _— 

627,930 — _— 

6,406,841 48,136 _ 

_ 337,054 18,129 = 
— 23,906 _ 

167,149 

79,279 — _ 
867,296 111575 — 

1,283,629. 153,610 167,149 

Commitments and contingencies (note 13) 
$9,923,549 231,378 259,537 

98,379 

276,708 

With Comparative Totals for June 30, 1986 

— 96,540 

22,755 

2,616,945 

151,279 

Proprietary 
Fund Types 

Capital Internal 

projects _ Enterprise service 

— 278 — 

3,086,128 484,219 
199,782 92,001 

1040 — 

4,337,671. — 

2,639,700 8,288,825 576,220 

| 86,161 16,521 

_ 69,799 — 
— 17,517 _ 

27,050 74,382 195,541 

_— 2,205,068 _ 

1,474,767 

888,225 

2,362,992 

2,515,497 

62,570 _ 

212,062 

700,418 _ 

_ 468,755 
5,072,910 (104,597) 

5,773,328  . 364,158 
—— 

2,639,700 8,288,825 576,220 

Fiduciary 
Fund 
Type 

Trusts 

22,068 

737,599 

767,026 

220 

220 

766,806 

767,026 

639,286 
127,520 

12,222,415 

167,149 

12,389,564 

11,645,307 

12,389,564 24,204,127 

10,871,672 

35,075,799 

Combined Balance Sheet All Fund Types and Account Group, June 30, 1987 

Totals 
(memorandum only) 

June 30, 
1987 

467,669 

8,137,599 

1,556,918 

398,067 
422,000 

7 

150,779 

6,751,950 
315,689 

51,353 

4,337,671 

12,222,415 

167,149 

35,075,799 

785,771 

984,774 
836,307 

92,388 

627,930 

6,751,950 

13,850,375 

274,632 

700,418 

468,755 
4,968,313 

1,829,950 
23,906 

167,149 

639,286 
127,520 

967,504 
978,871 

530,488 

32,291,317 

22,084,241 

10,207,076 

32,291,317 

dune 30, 
1986 

5,975,343 

383,321 

5,724,524 
0 

17,350 

4,314,012 

11,952,103 

26,034 

547,375 

735,983 
757,730 

85,064 

404,064 

5,724,524 

13,573,750 

255,751 

628,955 

602,221 
4,713,422 

118,614 

2,459,370 
31,357 



Superintendent of 
Schools 

The following report to the citizens of 
Dover touches on some of the school 
department's activities for 1986-1987. Those 
who have questions or who wish to lear 
more about the schools should not hesitate 
to call me at 742-6400. 
Effective Schools Movement 

In 1986-1987 Dover made a commitment 
to participate in a national movement for 
increased school effectiveness emphasizing 
climate, leadership, expectations, con- 
sistent monitoring, clear purpose in our 
schools. In November every teacher attend- 
ed a day-long workshop dedicated to school 
effectiveness, and throughout the year a 
portion of virtually every administrative 
meeting was devoted to making our schools 
more effective. Special emphasis was placed 
on improving communication among the 
various grade levels with teachers from the 
high school and junior high school meeting 
periodically with their counterparts at the 
elementary level. In a related effort, after 
noting that elementary science scores were 
lower than we would like, junior high science 
teachers volunteered to work with elemen- 
tary teachers to improve students’ skills in 
that area. Also, to provide more time for 
school improvement activities Dover added 
another required workshop day for teachers 
this year ry: the total to four days 
beyond the 180 days required for students. 
Achievement Test Results 

In New Hampshire annual statewide 
testing program at grades 4, 8, and 10, 
Dover students did well once again. At all 
three grades they scored above the levels 
anticipated by the testing people in the test's 
total battery and ranked in the top half of 
both national and New Hampshire students. 
They showed special strength in math at all 
three levels but did less well in science at the 
elementary level. Social studies at the fourth 
and tenth grade levels also emerged as a 
strength. While the scores were . we 
realize they are but one measure of achieve- 
ment, we have a long way to go in our 
journey toward excellence and do not intend 
to become complacent. 

Needs 
One of our goals for the year was to do 

a better job meeting the individual needs of 
students, especially in the areas of the gifted 
and talented and the potential dropout. 
While we know more needs to be done in 
meeting the needs of the gifted, we made 
progress during the year in promoting 
Oddyssey of the Mind activities at all the 
elementary schools. At the secondary level 
students participated in a cooperative pro- 

with UNH. The student at risk was the 
iocus of an expanded program at the high 
school and plans are underway to expand it 
still further into the junior high and elemen- 
tary levels. To reduce problems deriving from 
immaturity which can lead to dropping out, 
the School Committee passed a resolution 
in January reaffirming 30 as the 
absolute cutoff for the birthdates of six year 
olds entering first grade. The policy will take 
effect in September, 1988. 
High School Accreditation 

After a lengthy self-study the high school 
hosted a team of evaluators from the New 
England Association of Schools and Col- 
leges in March for an on-site evaluation of 
the school’s personnel, services, 

Growth 
In November, after a year and a half of 

study, the School Committee’s Long-Range 
Planning Subcommittee projected that 
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May the committee recommended the im- 
mediate hiring of an architect/consultant to 
explore the most cost effective way of 
providing for the needed e in our 

eschools. In June the School Committee 
approved the purchase of two modular units 
providing two additional classrooms at both 
the Garrison and Horne Street schools. At 
year’s end the question was not whether the 
schools would be impacted by growth but 
eres to handle the impact. 

Vital to the School Committee’s planning 
in 1986-1987 was the setting of goals to help 
in the allocating of time, resources, and 
attention over the course of the next several 
years. A major part of the goal-setting 
process was a survey of Dover residents and 
teachers conducted in October and a series 
of community forums held the following 
month. As a result of the survey and forums 
the School Committee adopted a set of 
district goals covering curriculum and in- 
struction; staff; communication; and school 
organization, facilities, and services. The 
goals are now part of district policy and 
should have a significant impact on instruc- 
tional, staffing, and budgetary decisions for 
our schools. 
Transportation 

Responding to a number of concerns, 
chiefly from parents of school age children, 
the Transportation Subcommittee of the 
Schoo! Committee met frequently 
throughout the year to review bus routes, 
explore problem areas, and discuss the 
impact of growth on the district’s transporta- 
tion purposes. As part of our ongoing 
process of vehicle replacement, four buses 
were purchased. 
Dover Adult Learning Center 

The DALC continued to provide basic and 
enrichment opportunities for hundreds of 
adults in the Seacoast area at a minimal cost 
to local taxpayers. Two of the center’s new 
offerings this year were “Teen Access,” a 
program for out of school pregnant teens 
and teen mothers, and “Family School,” a 
program intended for low income parents 
who wanted to improve both their own basic 
skills and their children’s chances for success 
in ‘school. : 
Capital Improvements 

Several capital improvement projects were 
completed during the year. At Garrison 
School sections of the roof were replaced; 
at Woodman Park School the boiler and oil 
storage tanks were replaced and a new gym 
floor was installed; and at the high school we 
removed the unsafe wooden planks in 
Dunaway Field’s bleachers and replaced 
them with aluminum. In addition, planning 
progressed throughout the year on our 
vocational building project at the high school 
with state approval due in late 1987. 
Celebra tions 

In March Woodman Park School was one 
of three elementary schools in the state 
honored by a visit from Secretary. of 
Education William Bennett. The Secretary 
was New Hampshire to recognize the state’s 
outstanding elementary schools. The high 
school was the scene of another celebration 
in October when the School Committee 
recognized two outstanding Dover educators 
by naming facilities in their honor. The Mary 
C. Reilly Library and the Frederick C. Walker 
Auditorium were dedicated by a community 
grateful to the two educators for many years 
of commitment to Dover's children. ~ 

Finally, I would be remiss if I did not 
mention the dedication of Dover’s teachers, 
support staff, and administrators and the 
unselfish efforts of the School Committee. 
They are the key to our success, and I am 
grateful to them. 

Gerald A. Daley 
Superintendent of Schools 

Wastewater Treatment 
Plant 

The Sewer Division was busy with routine 
daily assignments to upgrade the system. We 
worked with private contractors on the 
replacement and installing new sewers on 
Portland Avenue, Broadway and Prospect 
Streets. We have started the replacement of 
the Preble St. sewer. The Personnel have 
been working with the Consultants on the 
new Wastewater Treatment Plant and Pump- 
ing Station. 

We are nearing completion of the sewer 
analysis. We are locating manholes, bringing 
them to e, repair to eliminate inflitration. 
STATISTICS 
Total Flow (gal.) 926,544,000 
Daily Average (gal.) 2,538,476 
Chlorine (Ibs.) 77,262 
Grit removed (cu. yds.) 94.75 
SLUDGE DATA 
Gal. pumped 2,275,815 
Wet solids (Ibs.) 2,572,613 
Day solids (Ibs.) 778,067 
Polymer (Ibs.) 918 
Permanganate (|bs.) 1,465 
Loads to landfill 247 

Engineering Division 

The Engineering Division provided 
technical assistance to the public and other 
City Departments. We provided inspection 
services for many new private and city 
construction projects. We reviewed extensive 
plans for the Planning Office and provided 
inspection for certificates of occupancy. We 
designed and inspected the Prospect St. 
drainage and rehabilitation, School and 
Mechanic Streets rehabiltation, Central Av- 
enue sidewalks, Locust and School Street 
parking lots and the Portland Avenue and 
Broadway sewer projects. We also provided 
assistance to the Sewer Division with the 
sewer analysis and the new Wastewater 
Treatment Plant and Pumping Station. 

Water Division 

The Water Division continued with the 
upgrading of the system by the replacement 
of hydrants, curb stops, meters and back flow 
devices. An 8” main on Back River Road was 
tied into Partridge Lane eliminating the dead 
end line on Partridge Lane. During the 
construction of the Sawyer’s bridge a 12” 
main was installed across the Bellamy River 
and on Back River Road. 
STATISTICS OF GALLONS 
pumped in 1986-1987 
Griffin Well 
Calderwood Well _. .. 232,929,064 
Hughes Well 17,080,450 
*Cummings & Smith Well 380,224,340 
Ireland Well ~ 310,447,926 
Test Well 39,558,910 

TOTAL 1,108,979,990 
Lowell Ave Pumping Station 

378,772,340 _. 

*Water from Cummings and Smith Wells is 
pumped through the Lowell Avenue Pump- 
ing Station. 

The Water Department has complied with 
all the requirements of the Safe Water 
Drinking Act, and State of New Hampshire 
Water Supply and Pollution Control Com- 
mission. All wells have been tested for 
volatile organic compounds and were below 
detection limits. _ 

128,739,300 - 
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Dover Industrial 
Development Authority 
The year ending June 30, 1987 saw the 

sale of the final parcel in the Crosby Road 
Industrial Park. Harris Baking Company 
purchased the final five acre parcel. Together 
with an adjoining eight acres from the Riley 
Farm they now have the necessary acreage 
on which to build their 100,000 square foot 
commercial bakery. Surveys, soil tests, and 
building design. are proceeding and we 
expect ground breaking in Spring of ’88. 

Bayhead Products has completed con- 
struction of their 45,000 square foot build- 
ing. Within the next month all of ‘their 
operations should be relocated to the new 
building. 

Robbins Auto Parts has received all 
necessary approvals for construction of their 
100,000 square foot warehouse and we 
expect construction will commence late Fall 
of this Year or early Spring of ’88. 

Forum Development Corp. has completed 
construction of their 35,000 square foot 
multi-tenant building and have decided to 
condominiumize the building. As of. this 
writing approximately 50% of the space has 
been sold. A similar building is planned for 
the second lot in their seven acre parcel,.with 
construction scheduled for Spring of ’88. ' 

Cocheco Land Management has. com- 
pleted construction of their third building 
and leased it to Cogebi Corp. They plan to 
build on their last remaining lot in the Spring 
of ’88. That will complete the development 
of their 12 acre parcel. 

The Flatley Company exercised their 
option and completed the purchase of fifty 
acres of the Boucher Farm. Approvals have 
been acquired and the first building of 
57,000 square feet should be under. con- 

- struction in late Fall or early Spring. 

With the sale of the last parcel in the 
Crosby Road Industrial Park, DIDA has 
exhausted its land inventory. What industrial- 
ly zoned land remains is privately held, in 
scattered locations and small parcels 
throughout the city and for the most part 
either without services or inaccessible, _ 

DIDA will continue to work with the 
owners of industrially zoned land in an effort 
to locate new industry and relocate expand- 
ing local firms. The adoption of the New 
Master Plan hopefully will provide additional 
industrial acreage through rezoning. ~~ 

The members of DIDA recognize the 
importance of commercial development and 
having an inventory of workers and. af- ~ 
fordable housing. We are investigating 
amendments to. DIDA’s Charter which would 
make it possible to channel our efforts into 
these additional areas of economic develop- © 
ment. 

Tax Office 
Collections 

Motor Vehicle Permits 
Misc. Service Charges 
Bank Stock 
Resident Taxes 
Property Taxes 
Yield Tax 
Boat Tax 
Tax Liens 
Interest, Cost & Penalties 

OTHER COLLECTIONS 
1985 

Water 
Sewer 
Sprinkler 
Maintenance 

1985 

1,242,991.00 
262.00 

5,546.05 
138,370.00 

13,284,217.37 
133.50 

3,988.80 
953,830.64 
201,421.76 

15,830,761.12 

1986 
1,448,192.00 

~ "420.50 
1,815.10 

182,290,00 - 
14,948,863.12 

3,290.40 
706,059.88 - 
149'342.36 

1986 

979,275.08" 
982,725.20 
16,275.00 
43,382.74 

2,021,658.02 

917,262.16 
942,518.41 
15,027.00 
36,954.00 

1,965,761.57 
This comparison of 1985 and 1986 collections show increases in nearly all collections. 

The largest increase that the Tax Office noticed was in the number of motor vehicles 

registered for the year. Over 23,600 cars were registered for the year which represents 

an increase of over 3,000 vehicles from the previous year. 
A total of 6940 tax bills were sent twice during the year, and a total of 17,098 resident 

tax. bills were sent. 

17,440,273.36 | 



Department Of Planning 
And Community 
Development 

COMPREHENSIVE PLANNING 

A citizen participation program, entitled 
Project 1990 was undertaken. Citizen com- 
mittees were formed to discuss growth and 
development. Specifically the committees 
addressed recreation and conservation; 
education; economic development; quality 
of life; infrastructure; and, land use and 
environment. As a result of the meetings, 
recommendations were developed by each 
committee, and a summary report was 
compiled by the Planning Department. 
Copies of the summary report are available 
in the Planning Office. 

The Planning Department has also been 
working together with Seacoast Engineering 
to develop a computer mapping program. A 
pilot program has been devised for purpose 
of illustrating the benefits such a program 
would have for the Planning and Engineer- 
ing Departments. 

DEVELOPMENT REVIEW 

The Planning Board held regularly 
scheduled meetings and workshops each 
month. Approved during the year were forty 
(40) residential subdivision, seventeen (17) 
site plans, and ten (10) lot line adjustments. 
These’projects resulted in the following being 
approved for development: 

There wre five major development 
proposals in the Mast Road area. These five 
developments have been combined and are 
now called the Mast Road Development 
Consortium “MRDC”. The five projects have 
been approved as a package, and an 
infrastructure program has been developed 
for the area. The ‘five developments are 
constructing the water, sewer, drainage, and 
street expansions. 

ORDINANCES 
Numerous amendments were proposed 

and adopted during the 1986-87 fiscal year. 
The most significant changes are described 
below. i 

An. Interim Growth Management Or- 
dinance was adopted which prohibited major 
subdivisions and large residential develop- 
ments for one year. The City Council 
approved the Ordinance and it is now in 
effect while the city’s master plan is being 
revised. : 
A second Interim Growth Management 

_ Ordinance was adopted that limited develop- 
ment on aquifer recharge areas. The 
purpose of this ordinance was to impose 
interim regulations upon development in 
areas believed to recharge the city’s ground 
water supply. This ordinance allowed the city 
time to complete an engineering study on 
how best to protect our water supply. 

Month 

duly 
August 
September 
October 
November 
December 
January 
February 
March 
April _ 
May 
June 

YEARLY TOTALS 
Electrical Permits 
Miscellaneous 

Permits 

ANNUAL TOTALS 914 

Zoning Board of Adjustment 
The Zoning Board of Adjustment con- 

tinued to: meet regularly each month. The 
breakdown of Variances, Special Exceptions, Appeals: 
and Appeals is as follows: 
Variances: 46 

Granted - ‘ 34 
Denied : ca ait 
Withdrawn 

’ 

A new zoning district entitled Executive 
and Technology Park (ETP) was created and 
approximately 400 acres were rezoned to the 
new classification. The ETP is north of the 
turnpike between the Cochecho River and 
Sixth Street. ; 

The Zoning Ordinance was further 
amended by adding an Interim Growth 
Management Ordinance that allocated the 
remaining capacity of the Charles Street 
sewerage lift station. During the interim 
period of the ordinance, a plan was de- 
veloped to increase the capacity of the lift 
station. The interim ordinance has been 
allowed to expire. 

Another zoning initiative provided twenty- 
one (21) changes to the Zoning Ordinance. 
These changes were designed to make our 
Ordinance consistent with recent State 
Statutes, eliminate contradictions, and clarify 
vague provisions. An updating of the or- 
dinance that regulates extraction operations 
was the most significant of these changes. 

The rules for the RM-12 Zoning District 
were also amended by revising the Table of 
Dimensional Regulations. The density for 
multiple family housing in this district was 
reduced to one (1) unit per 12,000 square 
feet of land. 

The Flood Hazard Control Ordinance was 
rewritten in its entirety. The updated or- 
dinance incorporates new regulatory re- 
visions that were made to the National Flood 
Insurance Program and makes the local 
ordinance consistent with the Federal re- 
quirements. : 

Finally the Conservation District was 
amended to increase the river setbacks from 
75 feet to 100 feet in order to preserve and 
enhance the aesthetic values associated with 
waterways and the natural shoreline. In 
addition, the urban core was exempted from 
the Conservation District. 

COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT 
BLOCK e 
GRANT PROGRAM => 

The Citizen’s Advisory Committee recom- 
mended a 1986-1987 work program to the 
City Council. The City Council enacted it for 
the appropriation of funds from the Com- 
munity Development Block Grant Program. 
As shown below, the majority of funds were 
designated to the housing and rehabilitation 
program and to local social service allocation 
agencies. 

INSPECTIONS 

Building Inspection Division 
The Building Inspector's office and the 

Fire Inspector’s office met on a monthly basis 
to discuss on-going construction to develop 
better coordination. Resulting from these 
meetings has been excellent communication 
between. the departments. The inspector’s 
office has handled the following permits: 

Estimated Cost 

$ 2,887,000. 
1,630,000. 
1,204,000. 
2,549,000. 
1,805,500. 
928,500. 
602,000. 
768,000. 

1,794,000. 
7,805,000. 
4,606,500. 
2,582,500. 

$29,162,000. $114,766. 
$22,488. 

$300. 

$29,162,000. $137,554. 

Special Exceptions: 
Granted 
Denied 

Granted: 
Denied: 

Public Works Department 

The Public Works Department continued 
its efforts to improve its services during 
1986-1987, with an increase work load we 
found it difficult to complete our assignments 
within our time limits forcing us to change 
our priorities from time to time. 

Daily routine assignments were taken care 
of by the Public Works Division while Water 
and Sewer Divisions were busy upgrading 
their systems with the replacing and installa- 
tion of new mains. 

The Public Works Department is com- 
prised of five divisions which are Cemetery, 
Public Works Wastewater Treatment Plant, 
Engineering and Water. 

Cemetery Division 
The addition of trees in new section of 

Watson Street changed the appearance of 
that area. The fee structure was adjusted last 
Spring. A change of Superintendents was 
made in March. Mrs. Nancy Gagne of Dover 
assumed these responsibilities. 

Cemetery personnel received many com- 
pliments as to the appearance of the 
Cemetery. 
STATISTICS 
Interments 73 
Entombments 18 
Cremations 22 
Foundations ; 108 
Sale of graves 83 

Public Works Division 
The Public Works Division was kept busy 

with the routine daily assignments during the 
year. Snow removal, sweeping, resurfacing 
and road programs were all completed on 
schedule. New guard rails, culverts, tree 
planting and tree removal were also ac- 
complished throughout the City. The 
sidewalk on Central Avenue from Silver St. 
to Cleary Cleaners was replaced. The City 
Garage maintained the equipment with a 
minimum of down time. 

Economic Development 
Department 

Development in the 1986-87 fiscal year, 
measured in dollars of building permits has 
continued at the same rapid pace as in the 
85-86 year. New single family unit building 
permits, while only 32%, in numbers of last 
year’s, permits, represented 72% of the value 
of last year. This is indicative of a higher per 
unit cost. Last year’s single family building 
permits represented 65.8% of the total dollar 
value of all permits issued. This year’s single 
family permit value was only 48% of the total. 

Of the over twenty-nine million dollars of 
building permits issued during the fiscal year 
51% were for new residential single and 
multi-family units. An additional 6% were for 
residential renovations, additions, and con- 
versions. Of the remainder, 11% was for new 
commercial and industrial buildings, 15% for 
commercial renovations and additions, 1% 
for miscellaneous projects and 16% for the 
Wentworth-Douglas Hospital. A breakdown 
of building permits for the July 1, 1986 to 
dune 30, 1987 period follows. 

Number % Inc.(+) 
of Dollar %of Dec. (-) 
Permits Value Total Prev. Yr. 
137 Single Family 14,030,000 48% -168 

nits 
4 or Multi-Family 1,027,000 3% 38 

nits 
159 Res. Add. & 1,231,000 4% 12 

Renov. 
17 Res. Conver. 698,500 2% +2 
10 New Comm. 998,500 3% 7 

Buildings 
11 New Ind. 2,253,500 8% +4.6 

Buildings 
58 Soles . Renov- & 4,455,000 15% +109 

20 Misc. Projects 157,000 1% -1 
4,570,000 16% +142 

Douglass Hos. 
Construction of two new industrial build- 

ings in the Crosby Road Industrial Park 
scheduled to start this year were delayed, but 
are expected to be under way in late Fall of 
’87 or_early Spring of ’88. 

The last remaining large, industrial parcel, 
(70 plus acres) is now under option to a 
major out of state manufacturer. Soil tests 
are being conducted and it is expected that 
construction of a- building in excess of one 
hundred thousand square feet will com- 
mence early in ’88. With the exception of a 

few small parcels, all industrially zoned land, — 
serviced by utilities is now in the process of 
development or under option. 

With the rezoning of 400 acres North of 
the Spaulding Turnpike, between Sixth 
Street and the Cocheco River, the way was 
opened for Liberty Mutual Insurance Com- 
pany to complete their purchase of 200 
acres and proceed with their planning for a 
major office complex. They plan to complete 
the approval process in the Fall of ’87 and 
the Winter of '88 and be prepared to start 
site preparation in the Spring. Construction 
of the first phase (2 ep of the project 
will commence in the Fall of 88. Completion 
of the project, (8 buildings) employing over 
three thousand, and probably adding in 
exces of eighty million dollars of assessed 
value to the City’s tax roll, is scheduled for 
the late 1990's. 

The redevelopment of downtown has 
continued at an accelerated pace with a 
number of new retail businesses and 
restaurants. Renovations and new construc- 
tion of downtown properties has added 
significantly to the residential inventory and 
broadened the downtown tax base. 

Barring any major recession it appears 
that this growth in both the commercial and 
industrial areas will continue next year at a 
pace similar to this year. 

Dover Youth 
Resources Office 

The Dover Youth Resources Office 
operates a variety of programs to benefit 
Dover Youths and their families. Included 
among these are the Job Bank and general 
employment referral programs, the Big 
Buddy youth/adult companionship. pro- 
gram, Drug and Alcohol Abuse Prevention 
and Counseling programming, and Outdoor 
Challenge trips and activity programming. 
Other miscellaneous services are provided by 
Youth Resources staff as needed, ranging 
from transportation, education, and housing 
assistance to distribution of donated toys and 
clothing. Staff people also consult and work 
with other area agencies, as well as schools, 
businesses and parents. 

The Court Diversion Program maintained 
an average caseload of twelve youths this 
year. Several more youths were referred 
“unofficially”. from parents and_ school 
personnel for supervision as well. Contracts 
for diverted youths included restitution to 
victims, public service and volunteer work, 
counseling, and participation YRO Outdoor 
Challenge activities. The Volunteer Diversion 
Committee provided us with a great deal of 
assistance in our work with these young 
offenders. A reception to recognize the 
efforts of the Diversion Committee was held 
in October, with City Manager Reynold Perry 
attending. 

The Outdoor Challenge/Activity programs 
this year involved several dozen youths in 
cross-country and downhill skiing, snowshoe- 
ing, hiking, and camping. Trips were made 
to Canobie Lake Park, “World of Wheels” 
Auto Show, UNH Research Vessel Gere A. 
Chase. Multi-day trips were made to Mt. 
Major on Christmas break, whitewater rafting 
in northern Maine over Memorial Day 
weekend, and to the Mead Wilderness Base 
in Center Sandwich in August. Youths also 
participated in “urban orienteering” in 
Portland and Boston. 

While low unemployment locally slowed 
down our Job Bank activity, we continued 
placing youths, in.temporary and part-time 
jobs throughout the year. We also helped the 
Dover Junior High , School Cheerleaders 
earn money to. pay for their California trip 
by advertising and setting up jobs for. them. 
A group of twenty-five youths also 

participated in fund-raising effort by raking 
and cleaning yards this spring, with the 
money earned being donated to a fund to 
purchase a van for the office. Direct appeals 
to several large retailers with local outlets 
yielded more funds in this effort. 

The Drug and Alcohol counselor main- 
tained an average caseload of fifteen youths 
throughout the year, with referrals from the 
Dover Schools, District Court Probation 
Officer, Police personnel, Division of Chil- 
dren and Youth Services workers, and 
parents. Significantly, many of our drug and 
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the peer counselors to help 
others, but strenghtened their own sobriety 
and sense of self. 

youths with adult “Buddies,” in the program 
similar to Big Brothers/Sisters of America. 

Arena Department 

items as electricity, insurance, mandated 

its some very challenging 
fet thaacssineee uaa Wie Pecan Com: 
mission. 
Unfortunately the Arena had an unsuc- 

cessful year for 86-87 as far as the financial 
aspects of the operation were concerned. 
Although the Arena underspent it’s ap- 
proved budget, the revenues fell short of 

end result was a net loss | 
: é z Arena 

Commission to tum the Arena operation 

officially opening the season. 
In September, Arena Maintenance 

Specialist Brian 

part-time staff was a major problem 
season and unfortunately we were forced to 
hire part-time workers who might not have 
been hired in previous years because they 
were the only ones available. 

The winter months found “mother 
Nature” frowning on the Arena as she did 
on the rest of the Seacoast and we got buried 
in snow. Due to the number of snow storms 
and a problem with the low-bid snow 
removal contractor, the Arena had to 
close more times this season for snow 
conditions than any previous year of the 
Arena operation. In January the snow 
removal contract was canceled and the 
Purchasing Agent was able to get the 
contractor who had provided service for 
the three previous season. Although this 
contractors bid had been a little higher, 
his service was more timely and made it 
possible for the Arena to always open 
promptly after the storm thereby 
eliminating a lost revenue problem. 

Another problem caused by the heavy 
snow falls was the large amount of snow 
which kept sliding off the roof and 
collecting against the metal side walls of 
the Arena. This caused the metal siding to 
be crushed inward and has damaged the 
appearance of the building. This damage 
was not caused by the snow removal 

tions, just the large amount of snow 
at once. 

Internal rainstorms created another 
problem for the staff at the Arena and this 
condition created icing on the floors 
outside of the skating surface. After 
consultation with the manufacturer of the 
Insulating ceiling curtain, it was de- 
termined that condensation freezing on 
the Arena superstructure at night and 
ages He the daytime was the cause of 
the problem and the proposed solution was 
to install an exhaust fan at the end of the 
Arena above the ceiling curtain which 
would exhaust the moist air when the 
temperature dropped below 37 
Fahrenheit. This was installed late in the 
season and the temperature did not get 
cold enough to really determine if this will 
solve this problem. 

The new insulation significantly re- 
duced the electric load and the overall 
electric consumption was down for the 
season. This space age insulation really 
does work and although it doesn’t look like 
much it has proved its usefulness during 

one the §; f the Ar i Spring many of the Arena 
activities go from regular season play to 
playoffs and post season tournaments. The 
following events culminated a very busy 
season: Hi School All-Star Series, 
Seacoast Adult League Playoffs, Seacoast 
Youth Hockey League Playoffs, Dover 
Youth Hockey Mite B Tourney, N.H. Mini 
1 on 1, Dover Youth Hockey Ed Bymes 
Tourney, and N.H. Wildcats Invitational 
—— The Seacoast midget Team (age 
16 & 17) closed out their season with a trip 
to Quebec City. 

To finish out the year, the WTSN Home 
Show opened five days after the last ice 
skating event with a bigger and better 
show than ever and a new attendance 
record with over 11,000 spectators for the 
three day event. I.C.W. Wrestling made 
two a at the Arena with the 
latter appearance being taped for 
television. These shows on three 
Saturdays in August with all staff 
members wearing t-shirts with “‘Dover 
Arena”’ on them which showed up very 
well on TV. 

The Arena Commission continues to 

work closely with the Arena Adminis- 
tration in developing goals and objectives 
for the Arena De ent in an effort to 
continue the orderly growth of the Arena 
and its programs. The Commission meets 
on the third Thursday of each month at 
7:30 p.m. in the Arena Director’s Office. 
The meetings are open to the public. The 
Commission is appointed by the City 
Council for a five year term, one seat 
expiring on January 1, each year. The 
Arena ission members are: Peter 
J. ‘Red’? Murray (1988), J. Paul 
Spellman, Jr. (1989), Toralf ‘Ike’ 
Isaacson (1990), Barbara McDonough 

. George Lowell served on the 
Commission since it’s reorganization in 
February 1979 until January 1, 1987, at 
which time he requested not to be reap- 
pointed. As of the end of the fiscal year, 
the City Council had not appointed a 
replacement to the Arena Commission. 
Parks and Recreation Director Don 
Heyliger also serves on the Arena Com- 
mission in an ex-officio capacity. 

Department of Parks 
and Recreation 

This year was exciting and busy as all our 
programs were in full swing and several 
capitol improvement projects were com- 
pleted. Our traditional special events con- 
tinued to be popular and well-attended. One 
of our citizens conceived the idea of a living 
Christmas tree for Henry Law Park. And, 
thanks to her enthusiasm and the efforts of 
other volunteers and donors her dream 
became a reality. This project became one 
of the highlights of the year as children made 
decorations, adomed the tree and celebrated 
with Christmas carols. The building boom 
continued in full swing and the project 1990 
committee reinforced the need to protect 
sensitive, prime recreational/open space 
areas. The new poster/calendar “Come ’N 
Try” theme was well-received and helped to 
generate some excellent participation in our 
summer programs. Work on the 
recreation center (Butterfield Gym and 
Indoor Pool) heating/dehumidification pro- 
ject. recreation center was the focal 
point for many of our popular programs, 
especially from October thru April. Our parks 
and playgrounds received considerable use 
during the summer months with Guppey 
Park/Pool being the “hotspot.” 

The summer playground program, under 
the direction of assistant director, Doug 
O’Brien, attracted approximately 300 chil- 
dren who became members of the following 
neighborhood playgrounds: Home, Morn- 
ingside, Hancock (thanks to a generous 
donation from Spinelli Corp.), Applevale, 
Park St. and Mineral. Donna Torressen, 
Camp Sun ’N Fun director, conducted a very 
successful program which was filled 
throughout the entire 8 weeks. Children who 
attended both the playground and camp 
programs were treated to a wide variety of 
activities including: trips, arts & crafts, games, 
sports, special events and swimming. Free 
busing was provided to and from Guppey 
Pool which afforded our youth the op- 
portunity to swim each weekday throughout 
the summer. The most popular trips were to 
White Lake State Park, Pawtuckaway State 
Park and Canobie Lake Amusement Park. 
The carnival, ice cream smo rd, dance, 
Hershey Track & Field meet and talent show 
generated a great deal of interest and 
participation. c 

The New Hampshire special olympics 
swim meet under the direction of Cova 
Greig, assistant director of Parks & Recrea- 
tion, and her staff and volunteers was bigger 
than ever before. The meet ie sO 
popular that it became necessary to share 
the hosting of this meet together with the 
Portsmouth Recreation Department. Thus, 2 
pools were utilized. Our Butterfield Gym was 
also used for some fun activities which were 
enjoyed by the athletes during their break 
from the swim events. And, thanks to the 
Dover Elks the luncheon and awards cer- 
emony was held at their lodge following the 
swim meet. Also, a great big thank you to 
other organizations and hundreds of 
volunteers for making this event possible. 
There were many other aquatic activities 

enjoyed at both the indoor and Guppey 
Pools. The indoor pool continued to operate 
an average of 100 hours per week and the 
annual attendance was approximately 

for youth was filled with over - 
pants in various levels of swimming from 
beginner to advanced. Early bird, noontime 
and evening fitness/rec swim were very 
popular. There were a few problems with the 
electrical su to the sauna; and, after 
several cl owns we quickly learned that 
this was a very important pool amenity. Man’ 
of our customers compliment the pool 
on the friendly, clean pool environment. 

: The Butterfield aie ty parc yee to receive 
eavy use, especi people participating 

in bask and volleyball. Most of the 
action occurred between 11:30 am. and 
10:00 p.m., weekdays; and, all day on the 
weekend days. Our exercise and TV/games 
room also received considerable use. Buring 
the school year, Dover Catholic school used 
the gym on weekday mornings for their 
physical education classes. Our other rooms 
were booked solid throughout the 
weeknights mostly for non-profit and recrea- 
tional sports leagues meetings. A portion of 
the womens’ locker room was transformed 
into a hydrafitness exercise area for adults. 
The Seacoast Swim Association donated 
one of the items as they also use our exercise 
equipment for training. The Butterfield Gym 
was transformed into the haunted house and 
was also the site for some other special. 
events such as the ski/skate sale, teen 
dances and tournaments. There is consider- 
able demand for renting both the gym and 
indoor pool; but, there is not a great amount 
of prime rental time available. 

Woodman Park and Horne St. Park 
projects were completed. Most of the 
drainage problems at Horne St. were 
eliminated. It is, however, a very high use 
area due to school recesses, physical educa- 
tion classes and recreation activities. Thus, 
turf maintenance is a continual problem. 
And, when the turf becomes wom, the 
park/play area becomes susceptible to 
erosion. Woodman Park received a tremen- 
dous amount of use; and, there were often 
several activities occurring simultaneously, 
especially on weekends. Some of the regular 
track walkers/joggers helped a great deal as 
they diligently picked up litter around the 
track and field area. The Maglaras Park 
project received a boost as filling and rough 
grading started to shape the multi-purpose 
sportfields. The Garrison Hill Park & Tower 
Committee started an active fund-rais- 
ing/membership campaign and commenced 
work atop the hill. It appears that interest will 
be re-kindled re: the development of picnic 
areas, walking trails, tree management and 
general grooming of this unique park. Plans 
are full steam ahead for the reconstruction 
of the tower. The city entered into agreement 
with the developer of the property adjacent 
to the Bellamy River so that the cross country 
ski area can be extended further upstream. 
Actual work will begin in the fall when the 
ground is firmer. The big spring flood moved 
one of the wooden bridges. Our 
maintenance crew rescued it by towing it via 
motorized boat back to its’ close proximity. 
The bridge will be moved again in the fall 
so that all is go for the upcoming ski season. 

As usual Dick Cote and his maintenance 
crew performed to the utmost despite being 
short-handed. It was necessary to reduce the 
maintenance effort in the outly- 
ing/neighborhood parks in order to concen- 
trate upon our revenue producing facilities. 
It is important that we increase our man- 

wer if we are to properly maintain all our 
facilities. The population growth coupled 
together with more leisure time and greater 
public awareness of fitness, sports and 
recreation has placed greater demands upon 
our facilities. 

A special “thank you” is extended to all 
who volunteered their time and/or con- 
tributed in other ways to make our programs 
and those of our affiliated sports organiza- 
tions a huge success. The school department 
and other city departments helped us 
whenever we asked. Without their cooper- 
ation and assistance we would not be able 
to provide as ‘high’ a ‘level of services. 


